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Dear Parents,  
 
On behalf of the Governors and staff, I would like to welcome you 
and your child to Fulwell Junior School. 
 
We have prepared this prospectus to outline some aspects of school 
life and for you to use as a source whilst your child attends our 
school. 
 
You will see a table of School Terms and Holidays for 2018/2019 on 
the previous page – details of any changes to holiday dates, staff 
INSET days and staff organisation will be sent to parents by letter or 
via our termly newsletter. Please check the news page of the school 
website regularly which is updated weekly www.fulwell.junior.co.uk  
 
Our aim is to ensure that all our children enjoy their learning, make 
the most of their abilities and achieve personal excellence during 
their time with us and beyond.  
 
We look forward to working in partnership with you to provide a 
happy, secure and stimulating learning environment for everyone in 
our school community. 
 
We value our good relationships with parents and welcome your 
involvement in school. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
Peter Speck 
 
 
 

‘Respect Aspire Achieve – Be the best that you can be’ 
 

http://www.fulwell.junior.co.uk/
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Key dates for 2018/2019 
 
 

Term First day in for 
children 

Last day in for 
children 

Bank Holidays & 
3 Staff INSET 

DAYS 
i.e.children not 

in school 

Autumn Term 1 Tuesday, 4th   
September 2018 

Friday, 19th    
October 2018 

INSET 1 
Monday,  4th     
September 2018 

Autumn Term 2 Monday, 29th 
October 2018 

Friday, 21st     
December 2018 

Bank Holidays 
Tuesday, 25th, 
Wednesday, 26th 
December 2018 

Spring Term 1 
 

Tuesday 8th  
January 2019 

Friday, 15th 
February 2019 
 

Bank Holidays 
Tuesday 1st   
January 2019  
INSET 2 
Monday, 7th 
January 2019 

Spring Term 2 Monday, 25th     
February 2019 

Friday, 5th  
April 2019  

Bank Holidays 
Friday, 19th  
April 
Monday 22nd 
April 2019 

Summer Term 1 Tuesday, 23rd  
April 2019 

Friday, 24th May 
2019 

Bank Holidays 
Monday, 6th  & 
Monday, 27th 
May 2019 
 

Summer Term 2 Tuesday, 4th 
June 2019 

Friday 19th  July 
2019 

INSET 3 
Monday, 3rd 
June 2019 

 

LEAVE OF ABSENCE IN TERM TIME & HOLIDAY REQUESTS 
 

PLEASE NOTE - Head teachers no longer have the discretion to authorise 
family holidays in term time.  Any request for a leave of absence must be 
sent in writing to the Head Teacher, and will only be authorised in 
exceptional circumstances. 
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Our vision for 2019 
 

 ‘Fulwell Junior School will have a strong identity based around a personalised 

learning agenda, where a pupil centred approach will lie at the heart of everything 

we do. We will be committed to providing an excellent educational experience for 

all, through ensuring that each and every child is nurtured and encouraged to 

develop to their fullest potential. We will endeavour to bring learning to life through 

real experiences, exploiting the rich culture and spectacular landscape on our 

doorstep. All children will understand the ways in which they learn best, and will be 

able to clearly articulate how the tasks that they are engaged in are helping them to 

learn. No child will be left behind. Success will be celebrated within and beyond the 

classroom and will inspire confidence and a strong sense of pride. Integrity, 

resilience and team-work will be encouraged in a range of sports and a wealth of 

cultural and cross-curricular activities.’  

‘As a Silver accredited Rights Respecting School (2018) Fulwell Juniors  will 

continue to have  children’s human rights deeply embedded in its ethos and culture. 

Children's rights will permeate throughout all aspects of our school's learning. All 

children at Fulwell will meaningfully participate in the school's life and have 

opportunities to express their views, be listened to and influence positive change. 

Rights and principles of the UN Convention will be used to clarify moral 

developments and consider rights-respecting solutions to everyday problems. As a 

result, our school will be even happier, even safer and even more successful than it is 

today.’  

‘In 2019 Fulwell Junior School will be a place where all children begin to make 

plans for their future. They will learn about success and the qualities needed to 

become successful. They will learn about British icons from the past and the strong 

set of values that underpinned their achievements. Excellence in the local 

community will be admired and eyes will be opened to the endless possibilities that 

all can aspire to. Through encouraging resilience, every child will be taught to believe 

that they really can be whoever they want to be.’  

 

http://www.unicef.org.uk/rights-respecting-schools/about-the-award/child-rights-in-schools/participation/
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The School 
 

Fulwell Junior School is a Community Junior co-educational school for girls and boys 
between the ages of 7 and 11. It is not affiliated to any particular religious 
denomination. 
 
The school has a long tradition within the local community, with successive 
generations of families attending.  
 
The school has a reputation for both academic excellence and an outstanding arts 
curriculum. It constantly strives to enhance its reputation for excellence and 
promote its active participation in the community. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Contact Details: 
 
Address:   Sea Road, Fulwell, Sunderland, SR6 9EE 
    
    Telephone    (0191) 553 5566 
    Email           fulwell.junior@schools.sunderland.gov.uk
  
    Text               (0191) 580 0470 
 
School Website:  www.fulwelljunior.co.uk 
 
Head Teacher:   Mr P. Speck  
 
Chair of Governors:  Mr M. Hartnack  

(He can be contacted via the school) 
 
 

Please do not hesitate to contact the school if you require any further information or 
would like to arrange a visit. 
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In September 2018, school will be organised as follows: 
 

Lower Phase Years 3 and 4 – ground floor 
Upper Phase Years 5 and 6 – first floor 
 

Organisation of Learning 
 

The class teacher is responsible for the day to day learning and pastoral care of your 
child. Sometimes, the children are withdrawn into different groups for different 
areas of the curriculum, to target specific learning needs and may be taught by a 
different teacher. These groups can change at any time throughout the year 
depending on the specific needs of individual or groups  
 
If you are worried or concerned about your child, please do not hesitate to discuss 
your concerns with your child’s class teacher or a member of the Leadership Team. 
You may also speak directly to the headteacher at any time. 
 
 

 
 
 

Special Educational Needs and Disability (S.E.N.D.) 
 

We aim to provide a learning environment which is not only secure and caring, but 
also stimulating and challenging, where we can meet the needs of every child. We 
strive to ensure that all pupils have the same opportunities to fulfil their potential 
and to participate in all areas of school life, including access to National Curriculum 
at the appropriate level.  
 
We are aware that some pupils will experience special needs at some stage in their 
school life. Within special educational needs, attention is given to the more able 
children as well as those experiencing difficulties.  
 
In co-operation with the Headteacher, the Governing Body determines the school’s 
policy and approach for special needs provision. Our S.E.N.D policy is based on the 
Code of Practice for S.E.N.D and members of the Governing Body have been 
appointed as governor with special responsibility for S.E.N.D  
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Admissions & Transfer Policy 
 

Parents with children in Year 2 of the Infant Schools will be provided with 
information from the Local Authority Admissions Team on applying for a place at 
their preferred Junior School.  It is important that parents complete this application, 
preferably online, within the recommended timescale.  

As most of the children in the Junior School will have attended the Fulwell Infant 
School Academy, close liaison takes place between the two schools. With our Infant 
school we have staff exchanges and visits of children, both on a formal and informal 
basis. Year 2 children are invited to visit the Junior School prior to their arrival in 
September to meet their new teachers.  The Year 3 teachers visit the Infant School to 
meet their new classes and hold transition meetings with their current teachers 
ensuring important information is shared in advance. 
 

New parents are offered the opportunity to visit the Junior School during the 
summer term preceding their child’s transfer, to meet with the Headteacher, see the 
school in operation and ask any questions. This is in addition to the formal parents’ 
meeting in July. Everyone works closely together to ensure a successful induction for 
the children. 
 

Parents with children in Year 6 of the Junior School will also receive an Information 
Pack on applying to the Secondary School they wish their child to attend. As with the 
Year 2/3 transfer, it is important that parents complete this application on time and 
preferably online.  Most of our children in the past have transferred to 
Monkwearmouth Comprehensive School and we have an effective liaison 
programme. Staff from the respective schools  work very well together. Many visits 
between the staff take place and the Year 6 children visit the Comprehensive School 
for an Induction Week. We also meet with other schools in the Monkwearmouth 
cluster on a regular basis. 
 

School Day Organisation 
 

Morning session :  8.55am – 12.00 noon 
Year 3 and Year 4 whistle blows at 8.50am to help avoid  
congestion in the corridors. 
 

Afternoon session:  1.00pm – 3.30pm 
Year 3 and Year 4 whistle blows at 12.55pm to help avoid congestion in the 
corridors. 

 

Please note: 
 

Children should not be in the schoolyard before 8.45am as staff supervision does not 
commence until then. 
 

Children who go home for lunch should not return before 12.55pm. 
 

For reasons of safety, no pupil will be allowed to leave the building before the regular 
time unless accompanied by a parent or parents’ named representative – parents may 
collect their child from Main School Reception. Children must be ‘signed out’ when 
they leave the school premises and ‘signed in’ if they return during the same day – the 
departures book is available in the entrance lobby. 
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Safeguarding/Child Protection 
 
Parents should be aware that the school will take any reasonable action to ensure 
the safety of its pupils. 
In cases where the school has reason to be concerned that a child may be subject to 
harm, ill treatment, neglect or other forms of abuse, staff have no alternative but to 
follow the Sunderland Safeguarding Board Procedures (S.S.C.B.) Child Protection 
Procedures and inform Together for Children’s Social Care of their concern. 
 
 

School Designated Persons: 
Mr. P Speck, Headteacher – Designated Safeguarding Lead 
Mrs. L Hill, Deputy Headteacher – Designated Safeguarding Deputy 
Mr. M. Hartnack, Chair of Governing Body – Designated Governor for Safeguarding 
 

Parents may wish to know that all appointments to the school are subject to the 
enhanced Disclosure & Barring Service (DBS) disclosure process, which would 
identify any criminal convictions that would deem a person unsuitable to work with 
children. This is in line with the local authority safer recruitment procedures. 
 
 

General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) 
 
In accordance with the new regulations (25th May 2018) parents are invited to 
review the school’s Privacy Notice which can be found on the Data Protection page 
of our website at www.fulwelljunior.co.uk  This includes details of the type of data 
we collect, how the data is used, how long data is stored and which organisations 
data is shared with and why. 

 
Pupil Arrivals & Departures  
 

In order to ensure we are meeting recommended safeguarding protocol, it is 
important that we have a clear overview of the arrival and hometime arrangements 
for your child. The Contact/Admission Form that is completed on entry in Year 3, and 
updated for other year groups at the end of the summer term has an appropriate 
statement for parents to sign acknowledging their responsibility in this area but we 
would reiterate the guidance: 
 

As parents it is your choice and responsibility for your ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ƧƻǳǊƴŜȅ ǘƻ ŀƴŘ ŦǊƻƳ 
school, either by making their own way or by being brought or collected. Please 
ensure that these arrangements have been made clear to your child on a daily 
ōŀǎƛǎΦ ²ƛǘƘ ǊŜƎŀǊŘ ǘƻ ƘƻƳŜǘƛƳŜ ǇǊƻŎŜŘǳǊŜǎΣ ǿŜ ŀǎƪ ȅƻǳ ǘƻ ǊŜƛƴŦƻǊŎŜ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ 
safety procedures to your child in the event that the person who should be 
collecting them does not arrive at school, they should return to the reception area 
and inform the member of staff on duty.  
If there is ever a significant change to your child’s going home arrangement please 
advise the office, as a change in routine can sometimes confuse or upset children. 

http://www.fulwelljunior.co.uk/
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Attendance & Absence  
 
At Fulwell Junior School we like to celebrate good attendance. In our termly whole 
school  celebration assembly, the class with the highest percentage attendance and 
punctuality for the term receives our attendance award (‘Ollie the Owl’ and a trophy) 
to display in their classroom as well as a small individual treat for each pupil. Good 
attendance and punctuality ensures that children do not lose valuable learning time. 
 
If your child is absent for any reason, please let us know by telephone, text, email or 
in person, as early as possible, on the first day of absence, explaining the reason for 
the absence.  We must record the reason for every absence. If we have had no 
contact from you by 9.30am, we will proceed to contact you via the contact 
information held in school to establish a reason for the absence. The named contacts 
will be contacted in order of priority i.e. first contact; second contact etc. 
 
If we have not managed to contact you as the child’s main carer, we will leave 
messages with other contacts informing them of the absence and it will be their 
responsibility to inform you. The school’s responsibility for the absence would then 
be relinquished and no further investigation would be taken by us that day. 
 
In the event that we have been unable to contact anyone listed on your child’s 
contact form, we will log the fact that we have tried to make contact in our own 
records and no further action will be taken by us. 
 
If we do not receive a reason by the second day of absence, then the absence will be 
recorded as ‘unauthorised’ and we will have to notify the Education Inclusion Team. 
There would be the possibility of police intervention as more than 24 hours would 
have elapsed and the child would be considered officially ‘missing’. 
 
This follows advice sought from the local authority, as children are not considered 
officially ‘missing’ until a reasonable time period has elapsed. This is the situation 
which concerns us the most and the reason why we are requesting that parents are 
pro-active in contacting us. 
 
It is vital that the contact names and telephone numbers held in our records for 
your child are complete and up to date. Update forms are always available from 
the school office in the event of a change in details. 
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Leave of Absence in term time 
 
From September 2013, the regulations governing pupil attendance were amended to 
remove all references to family holiday and extended leave and the statutory threshold 
of ten school days. 
 
The amendments make clear that head teachers may not grant any leave of absence 
during term time, unless there are exceptional circumstances.  Head teachers should 
determine the number of school days a child can be away from school if leave is granted. 
 
Fixed Penalty Notices may now be issued to parents taking holiday during term time and 
we adhere to the Sunderland City Council Penalty Notices Local Code of Conduct. Our 
Attendance Policy in full, with links to the Code of Conduct, is available for parents to 
download on our website at www.fulwelljunior.co.uk or a paper copy may be provided 
on request at the School Office. 
Any requests for exceptional leave of absence should be applied for in writing to the 
Head Teacher prior to confirming arrangements/travel etc. 

 
Attendance Results & Targets 
 

Academic Year Number on 
Roll 

Attendance 
Target 

Actual 
Attendance 

% Absences  

2014-2015 348 96.5% 96.9% 3.1% 

2015-2016 359 96.5% 96.7% 3.3% 

2016-2017 353 96.5% 96.7% 3.3% 
 
 

General school attendance percentages are good, however we would remind 
parents of the necessity to ensure children attend school as regularly as possible and 
that absences, wherever possible, are kept to a minimum. 
 

 
Punctuality  
 

The school day starts at 8.55am. The yards are staffed from 8.45am. Children should 
be in the schoolyards by 8.50am so that they are ready to line up with their class 
when the whistle goes at 8.50am for lower phase and 8.55am for upper phase 
(times are slightly staggered to avoid congestion in the corridors). Attendance 
registers are taken as soon as the children reach their classrooms and children 
arriving after the close of registration at 9.00am are marked as late. 

 
 
Medical Appointments  
 

Please try to make non-urgent appointments for doctors or dentists outside of 
school hours. If you need to take your child out of school for a medical appointment, 
please inform us in advance of the date. Children must be collected from the school 
office for all appointments and must be signed out. If your child returns to school 
during the same day, they must be brought back to the office and signed in. 
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School Curriculum  
 

In broad terms, the primary school curriculum is intended to promote the 
development of children 

- intellectually 
- physically 
- socially 
- emotionally 
- morally 
- spiritually 

 
At Fulwell Junior School, children follow the National Curriculum for Key Stage 2 
pupils (7 to 11 years). All children have full entitlement to the National Curriculum 
and Religious Education and through its delivery, we aim to encourage children to 
become confident, skilful and disciplined, both academically and socially.  
 
Due recognition is given to the importance of first hand experiences and practical 
tasks in the acquisition and application of knowledge and skills. 
Regular opportunities will be provided to extend and enrich children’s experiences 
through outdoor learning, educational visits and visiting speakers or specialists. 
 
Religious Education is non-denominational and is for all pupils. We follow the 
statutory guidance given in the Local Agreed Syllabus. Children are taught about the 
Christian religion and are introduced to the teaching and practices of other principle 
religions in this country. The main Christian festivals are celebrated and children also 
learn about other religious beliefs and festivals. 
 
Religious Education in school is carried out in a number of ways, for example, by 
visiting places of worship, examining religious artefacts, paintings and books; 
expression through dance, poetry and music. We look at key people in a faith, 
stories, prayer and celebrations. Children experience stillness and periods of 
reflection. We try to develop appropriate behaviour and responses when dealing 
with whatever is special, important, precious or sacred to others. 

 
 

Collective Worship 
 
Each day, children participate in a short collective worship. Themes for assemblies 
reflect the rich diversity of culture today. Through assemblies, a sense of pride in 
being a member of the school community is engendered and achievement is 
celebrated. We offer children some time for thinking, sharing, listening, stillness and 
silence. 
 
Parents do have the right to withdraw their children from the act of collective 
worship and religious education. Please see the Headteacher if you wish to do this.  
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Sex and Relationships Education 
 
 

The Sex and Relationships Policy has been produced in line with our Mission Statement. 
The Governing Body believes that this is an essential and integrated part of the school 
curriculum. The Policy has been produced in accordance with the most recent DFE 
guidelines following full consultation.  

Sex education is taught in the context of a broad and balanced programme of Health 
Education (including medicine and drugs, growing up, families, being safe, exercising, 
healthy eating, keeping clean, the environment and feeling good).  Information is given 
as the need arises, in a simple manner appropriate to the age and maturity of the 
children concerned. Year 5 children see an approved video on growing up under the 
supervision of our School Nursing Service. Parents are given the opportunity to view the 
video prior to it being shown to the children.  

Parents can withdraw their children from all or part of the sex education provided, 
except that which is required as part of the National Curriculum Science. 

 

Homework 
 
 
 
 
 
We have a whole school policy on homework. We believe that limited but regular 
homework is beneficial as it: 

¶ develops a positive work ethic and habits which encourage pupils to develop 
both the confidence and self discipline needed to study on their own. 

¶ consolidates and reinforces skills and understanding 

¶ extends and supports learning at school 

¶ prepares children for the requirements and demands of secondary education.  
 
The amount and demands of homework increase as children progress through the 
school. There is a regular system for homework in each school year. This system 
does not prevent any teacher asking a child to complete a piece of work at home if 
they have failed to do so in the lesson. As a general rule, homework is sent home 
weekly. We look forward to your support over the issue of homework. 
 

Breakfast Club 
 
We host a Breakfast Club each morning which is run by an external provider. Parents 
may use this regularly or on an ad-hoc basis.  There is a small daily charge and 
further details may be obtained from the school office. 
 

Sporting Activities 
 

Physical Education is one of the statutory foundation subjects within the National 
Curriculum. It makes a vital and unique contribution to each child’s physical 
development, health and well-being. The physical education programme should 
provide our children with opportunities to increase their self-confidence and develop 
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social skills. By providing a balance of individual, team, co-operative and competitive 
activities, it is intended to meet the needs of individual children. Learning situations 
should be enjoyable, stimulating and challenging, based on progressive learning and 
varied teaching styles. Every opportunity should be made available to promote an 
understanding of the benefits of a healthy and active lifestyle. 
 

Uniform and P.E. kit 
 

The school uniform is actively encouraged and is a continuation of the Fulwell Infant 
Academy School uniform: 

¶ trousers should be grey or black 

¶ skirts or pinafore dresses should be navy or grey (in summer, blue/white 
check dresses may be worn) 

¶ sensible school shoes in black – Trainers are NOT permitted 

All items of clothing may be obtained by ordering directly from the School Office as 
we have a company that we use for this purpose (Emblematic) 

Ad hoc items are also available from ‘Uniform’ at Unit 4, Queens Court, Leechmere 
Industrial Estate, Sunderland.   

For P.E. and games children should wear: 

¶ T-shirt (plain white) and shorts or a gym skirt (navy blue) 

¶ Gym shoes (trainers can be worn outdoors only if they have a good 
traction along with navy tracksuit bottoms/sweatshirts) 

 
 

 A complete PE kit can also be ordered via the School Office by completion of the 
relevant order form.   
The Head Teacher has the right to prohibit the wearing of certain types of clothing or 
particular items that are deemed, on safety or other grounds, to be unsuitable for 
wear in school. Pupils are not allowed to wear jewellery, on grounds of health and 
safety. 
 

Extra Curricular Activities 

In addition to the school football and netball teams for the older children, there are 
a number of activities that take place during lunchtimes and after school for all year 
groups. Recent clubs include: Arts & Craft, Coding, Cookery, Choir, Gardening, Lego, 
Sewing, Film, Board Games and Multi-Skills.  For some more specialised clubs we 
bring in external organisations and a small charge is made. 

We are always looking at ways to extend the activities provided and take into 
account the interests of children.  

 

Pastoral Care 
 

The Class  Teacher and Year Group Teaching Assistant are the members of staff involved 
in the majority of the pastoral care of your child. However, the Headteacher is 
responsible for the care of all children in school and may be approached directly at any 
time if there are problems that may be worrying your child.  
 



1 

Behaviour 
The school policy is reviewed in annually. A copy is available on the school website and 
in school for you to read but the following extract describes the principles on which we 
base our approach: 
 

School Values 
At Fulwell Junior School we want all children to be taught well and have the opportunity 
to learn; to be safe and happy throughout the day. To enable this to happen, all 
members of the school community (children, staff, parents and governors) should 
demonstrate Resilience, Tolerance, Responsibility, Fairness, Honesty and Respect by: 
 

 
RESILIENCE 

¶ learning to bounce back quickly from set backs and to keep trying 

¶ recognising and responding to potential setbacks positively and with a flexible 
attitude 

 
TOLERENCE 

¶ respecting each other’s differences 

¶ showing understanding to others 

¶ allowing others to be themselves 
 
RESPONSIBILITY 

¶ accepting that we are all responsible for our own behaviour choices 

¶ thinking before we speak and act so that our words and actions do not cause harm 

¶ looking after our own and others’ property and taking care of the school buildings 
 
FAIRNESS 

¶ treating others how we would like to be treated ourselves 

¶ allowing others to participate in all areas of school life 

¶ aiming to restore relationships through listening and understanding 
 
HONESTY 

¶ owning up when we do something wrong, without blaming others 

¶ ensuring that we can be trusted 

¶ encouraging others to be honest and to see ‘both sides’ 
 
RESPECT 

¶ valuing and listening to other people’s opinions 

¶ being polite and kind to each other and visitors 

¶ acting as good role models 
 
 

We appreciate parents’ support in promoting these values. 
 

Children are encouraged to adopt the following rules: 
 

1. Follow all instructions 
2. Move quietly and sensibly around school 
3. Keep hands, feet and objects to yourself 
4. Show respect to people, property and the school  environment 
5. Be honest and truthful 

 



1 

There are only a few other specific rules where co-operation from parents would be 
greatly appreciated: 

¶ No sweets or chewing gum are to be brought to school. 

¶ No jewellery, including earrings should be worn during the school day.  Should 
you wish to have your child’s ears pierced we would appreciate it if this takes 
place during the summer break so that earrings maybe removed before school. 
Watches may be worn but NOT the newer style Smart watches with cameras. 

¶ Children are not allowed to leave school by the gate onto Sea Road, but must 
leave by the Chapman Street gates and cross Sea Road at the controlled crossing. 

¶ Any money or valuables must be carried on the owner’s person. Please dissuade 
your child from bringing large amounts of money to school. Children should NOT 
bring anything to school of significant value (for instance PSPs, I-Pads, I-Pods or 
Kindles). 

¶ Mobile phones are not allowed under any circumstances. If your child 
accidentally brings one to school, they will be requested to hand it in at the 
Office until home time. 

¶ No child will be allowed to leave school during school hours unless collected 
from reception by the parent or parent’s named representative. 

 
 
 

Administration of Medicine 
 

If your child has any specific health difficulties or needs, please inform the staff.   

On the rare occasion when a medicine must be taken at school, parents must come 
in to school to complete a Medical Statement for the administration of medicine, 
and liaise with our designated First Aiders. Staff are not allowed to dispense 
medicines without a form being completed. Following advice from the Local 
Authority, and in line with our Policy, the school can administer PRESCRIPTION 
MEDICINES ONLY. Before these are accepted in school, there needs to be a 
discussion with the parent and completion of the Medical Statement.  No child is 
allowed to dispense their own medicine. 

 

 

Children with asthma should bring inhalers and spacers into school which must be 
clearly marked with the child’s name and parents have filled in the appropriate 
section of the Medical Statement (available from the School Office). 

From time to time the school nurse and dentist will visit and carry out routine 
inspections. No treatments will be given to children without their parents consent. 
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First Aid    
 

In the event of a child being ill or injured in school, trained staff will provide first aid 
care and seek further advice if necessary. Parents are asked to provide an emergency 
contact number so they can be notified if their child becomes ill during the school 
day or requires further medical attention.  

It is important that a child’s absence is made known to the school promptly, 
particularly when he/she is admitted to hospital or suffering from an infectious 
disease.                                           

 

 Sun Safety 
 

Even the North East coast can have moments of minor heat waves! We have a school 
policy regarding sun safety, which encourages the application of sun block, wearing 
caps on hot days, and taking in plenty of water. The full policy is available in school 
for parents to peruse, but we welcome a common sense approach to this area of 
health and safety. Children will be encouraged to enjoy more sedate activities on 
very hot days, and can make use of the seats in the shaded areas in the front and 
rear yards.    

 

 
 
Lost Property 

We accumulate a lot of lost property over the course of the school year, the majority of 
which is clothing. PLEASE ensure all items of your child’s uniform including coats and 
jackets are clearly labelled with their name. We encourage all children to look after 
their belongings and take responsibility for where they leave any items they wish to take 
off. Unfortunately any items left unidentified or not collected at the end of each term 
will be disposed of due to lack of storage facilities. 

 

Head Lice 
Sunderland Health Department Policy recognises that head lice are a community 
rather than an individual school issue. They ask all parents to be diligent and carry 
out regular checks- to help the problem in individual communities. 
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ARRANGEMENTS AT LUNCHTIME & SCHOOL MEAL PAYMENTS 
 

School Meals 

Lunch money is collected and banked on a Monday morning. If your child stays for a 
school meal, please ensure you provide their payment in a sealed envelope or purse, 
clearly marked with their name and class.  

We accept weekly cash payments, or cheques made payable to the CITY OF 
SUNDERLAND. We also have a pre-payment system whereby you may pay in 
advance for a whole term/half term period. And we have the ‘On-Line’ payment 
option for parents wishing to pay by debit card. Further details of these methods of 
payment are available from the School Office.  

All pupil meals must be paid for in advance.  Arrears are NOT permitted. If any 
dinner money is not received in a timely manner, parents will be contacted to 
discuss payment, and if necessary alternative lunch arrangements i.e packed lunch 
or lunch at home, will be requested. The Fulwell Junior School Meals Policy is 
available on our website at www.fulwelljunior.co.uk with full details. 

All meals are cooked on the premises and are eaten in the dining hall, which is 
situated across the main yard near the Sea Road entrance of the school. The School 
Meals Service provides a wide range of healthy choices, and there is always fresh 
fruit available to supplement the daily meal. The meals are produced on a four week 
cycle, and the weekly menu is printed in the Sunderland Echo newspaper every 
Saturday for the coming week if you need to check the options available. 

From time to time, the School Meals Service encourages our children to try new food 
from around the world, and they hold periodic ‘themed’ days where food from 
different cultures is available.  

Although the foods are varied, they all meet the nutritional standards set out by the 
‘Food In Schools Authority’, and on such themed days there will also be a non-
themed popular choice and salad bar in order to meet the widest needs. This occurs 
only a few times across the school year, but it is always a good opportunity for 
children to try something new and encourage healthy choices. 

 

Packed Lunches at Fulwell Juniors 

If you do not require a cooked school meal for your child and prefer them to bring a 
home-prepared packed lunch to school, please find below our procedures and 
general information for your assistance. 
 

Children’s Food Trust 
 

The Government recently published nutritional guidance for food in schools, 
including school meals, to help ensure that all pupils are following School Food Trust 
guidelines and national standards for healthier eating.  As the proud owners of the 
Healthy School Gold Award we would like to encourage parents to ensure that 
packed lunches brought from home provide their child with healthy and nutritious 
food. We look forward to your support. 

http://www.fulwelljunior.co.uk/
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Food and Drink in Packed Lunches 
 

Please try to include: 
J at least one portion of fruit and/or vegetables every day 
J meat, fish or other source of non-dairy protein (e.g. chickpeas, hummus, 

lentils)  
J oily fish, such as salmon, occasionally   
J a starchy food such as any type of bread, pasta, rice, cous cous, noodles, 

potatoes or other type of cereal every day 
J dairy food such as milk, cheese, yoghurt, fromage frais or custard, 
J still water, fruit juice, semi-skimmed or skimmed milk, yoghurt, milk drinks or 

smoothies 
 

We’d prefer if you didn’t include: 
L Nuts or nut products e.g. Nutella chocolate spread.  Some of our pupils suffer 

from serious nut allergies, triggered by the slightest trace. 
L snacks such as crisps. Savoury crackers or breadsticks served with fruit, 

vegetable sticks or cheese are a good alternative 
L confectionery such as chocolate bars, chocolate-coated biscuits and sweets.  

Cakes and biscuits are allowed but please try to encourage your child to eat 
these only as part of a balanced meal 

L Meat products such as sausage rolls, individual pies, corned meat and 
sausages/chipolatas (ideally should be included only occasionally) 

 
 

Please visit www.childrensfoodtrust.org.uk for further suggestions and information. 
 

We would also like to bring the following points to your attention:- 
 

V As fridge space is not available, pupils are advised to bring packed lunches in 
insulated bags with freezer blocks where possible to avoid food poisoning. 
Lunch bags will be hung on coat pegs. 

V Drinks should be brought in either a carton with a straw or a securely closed 
beaker/container.  Glass bottles and cans are not allowed for safety reasons. 

V Your child should be aware they are responsible for tidying up and replacing 
any uneaten food or rubbish in their school bag. 

V Under no circumstances will your child be allowed to eat their packed lunch 
at any other time of the day. 

 

Please be aware of nut allergies. If you have any concerns or questions regarding 
allergies we recommend you visit the www.allergyinschools.co.uk 
 

As mentioned there are children in school with food allergies, the most common of 
which is intolerance to nuts. We would appreciate it if, in consideration of those 
children, you could avoid putting nuts or nut products iƴ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǇŀŎƪŜŘ ƭǳƴŎƘΦ 
9ǾŜƴ ǘǊŀŎŜǎ ƻŦ ƴǳǘ ƻƛƭ ƻƴ ŀ ǇŜǊǎƻƴΩǎ ƘŀƴŘǎ Ŏŀƴ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ǎŜǾŜǊŜ ŜŦŦŜŎǘ ƻƴ ŀƴȅƻƴŜ ǿƛǘƘ 
an allergy of this nature. To remove the risk, we would request children do not 
bring nuts of any variety into school. 

I hope you find these guidelines useful and thank you for your continued support. 

http://www.allergyinschools.co.uk/
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Eligibility to Free School Meals  

Universal Free School Meals entitlement ends at Year 2, but  some families will also 
be eligible to receive free school meals whilst their child is at Junior School. There 
are certain criteria which must be met before entitlement is granted, such as 
receiving qualifying benefits. Parents may apply for free school meals online at 
www.togetherforchildren.org.uk/families/free-school-meals  Alternatively 
application forms are available from Children’s Services, Education Awards Section at 
the Civic Centre (Telephone 0191 5611417) or from the School Office. If you are 
eligible but would prefer your child not to have a school meal, we would urge you to 
complete the application.  Schools receive funding based on the numbers of Free 
School Meal places, which directly impacts on the service we can deliver. 

Conduct and Behaviour at Lunchtime 

It is important that the children conduct themselves in a responsible way during the 
lunch break. The Supervisory Staff are important members of the school team, and 
should be addressed with respect at all times.  

Pupils who go home for lunch 

Most children stay at school over the lunch break, but it is possible you may prefer 
your child to come home for lunch. As part of our ongoing review of security and 
safeguarding procedures, we would request that if your child comes home for lunch 
you provide the School Office details of who will collect them, or if they will be 
walking home unaccompanied. 

  

 FOOD POLICY 

Our school has a role in society in providing a health promoting environment. This 
involves both delivering related education and the provision of healthy food and 
drink choices. We are increasingly aware of the need to respond to the national 
concerns over obesity, and the need to promote healthy choices with regard to both 
exercise and food/drink. We recognise that children who eat well and drink water 
regularly are more able to learn and concentrate class. This has a massive impact on 
their success at school.  

As a school we are educators. We cannot make children act in certain ways, but we 
can and should:      

¶ actively educate pupils to understand food groups and balanced diet. 

¶ provide a positive environment for health 

¶ promote the advantages of making healthy lifestyle choices  

¶ promote self-esteem and self worth  
 
Food issues are taught in school through cross curricular work (including DT and 
Science), and time-tabled within PSHE lessons. Where it is considered relevant, 
healthy issues are reinforced during project work and supporting initiatives e.g. 
productions; visitors, partner agencies etc. 
 
 

http://www.togetherforchildren.org.uk/families/free-school-meals
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We actively promote healthier food choices during the day e.g. lunch times /school 
meals. We work with the Sunderland School Meals provider, holders of the Food for 
Life Catering Mark – Bronze Award, to support healthy menus and initiatives 
including quizzes; food tasting sessions etc. We will provide a positive environment 
to encourage good choices. 
 

 

 
Packed Lunches :  
We operate a ‘No Sweets’ Policy. We will encourage parents to include 
good/balanced food choices in packed lunches (see advice on page 19).  

 

 
 
Morning Break : 
 

We will support pupils eating fruit , but expect them to be inactive while eating.  
 
 

The Dining Environment:  
 

We will provide a positive environment to encourage good choices. This will focus on 
framed pupils’ art with positive messages and themed days with food and décor to 
maintain variety and interest. 
 

Water :  
 

It is essential everyone drinks plenty of water. Children are encouraged to bring non-
flavoured, non sparkling water in a labelled unbreakable bottle with sports top. We 
request that parents take this home to be washed and refilled as we have no 
facilities for cleaning bottles at school. There are however taps in each of the 
classrooms with drinking water freely available for topping up the bottles. 
 
 
 

 

WE ASK FOR YOUR SUPPORT: 

Á Please ensure you do not send sweets into school in packed lunches or for 
break times. 

Á Support the policy regarding not sending in sweets, cakes or treats to school 
for occasions such as birthdays. 

Á Encourage your child to bring water to school – and drink it. 
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PARENTAL VISITS TO SCHOOL 
 

We are committed to an ‘open door’ policy of communication with our parents. 
Members of staff are always available either at the main door or via the school office 
to address any queries in the first instance. They can often assist with many concerns 
or requests for information or clarification, either by phone or in person.  

If you need to speak to a teacher in person, the school office can arrange a 
convenient appointment for you. (It is not always possible to speak to class teachers 
at the start of the day when they must supervise and register their classes). If you 
have an urgent concern, please see a member of the Leadership Team.  

To ensure we adhere to safeguarding procedures - if you are waiting to speak to a 
member of staff, please wait in the reception area after notifying the office of your 
arrival and signing in. We would appreciate parents’ support of this practice and 
would request you do not venture into the school without first reporting to 
reception. 

Please enter the building by the main door, Chapman Street (west side), by using the 
buzzer door entry system. Please do not enter the building at any other access point. 

 

 

PLEASE DO NOT BRING A VEHICLE INTO THE SCHOOL YARD AT ANY TIME. 

Parents of children being admitted to the school at the start of the school year in 
September will be invited into school in the previous summer term. Parents will be 
given the opportunity to tour the school during the school day and discuss any 
concerns they may have regarding transition. A formal parents meeting will be held 
in July to welcome new parents to the school and provide important information 
about the curriculum and school routines.  

If the school has a concern, we will contact parents. Similarly, we ask parents to 
inform us about any issues concerning their child. We are keen to involve parents in 
school life and in the past, parents have been extremely supportive in making 
resources, working with the children and providing additional supervision on school 
outings. 

    
 
 

 
PARENT CONSULTATION 
 

We offer two parent consultation opportunities each academic year, when you can 
talk to your child’s class teacher, and see your child’s work plus an end of year 
written report.  
 

However, you are always welcome to discuss your child’s progress or any other 
concerns at any time throughout the year, either with the teacher or headteacher. 
 

We also gather parents’ views regularly via parental surveys – we share the findings 
of these surveys and use them to contribute to our school development and 
improvement plans. 
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CHARGING & REMISSION POLICY 
 

Under the 1988 Education Act, the school can no longer charge for outside activities 
held during school time. However, charges may be made for the following: 

V Individual extra-curricular music tuition  
V Board and lodging where a school activity involves a residential element (e.g. 

Derwent Hill) 
V The exact cost of ‘optional extras’ i.e. things not connected directly with the 

National Curriculum. 
 
It cannot be stressed enough how important educational visits are as an aid to 
learning.  Prior to each visit parents will receive a letter advising of the costs of a visit 
i.e. venue, transport etc. payable per child. Voluntary donations will be welcomed. 

If however, after all donations have been received, the school cannot meet the cost 
of the visit, it may not be able to go ahead. No child will be discriminated against if 
the parent is unable to make a contribution and we do have specific funding 
allocated to support pupils and parents in particular circumstances e.g. Free School 
Meals and Ever6.  We do thank and appreciate parents for their financial support to 
date.  

 
 

DfE FINANCIAL INFORMATION   

There are no longer Statutory Regulations for Governors to provide an Annual 
Report to parents with regard to the Financial Management of schools.  The school is 
however, still required to meet the Schools Financial Value Standard as set by the 
Government, and parents can access this information on request. 
 
The S.F.V.S. informs both the Local Authority and the Department for Education of 
how we set the budget, how robust our own internal controls are regarding 
expenditure, and how we best demonstrate value for money in our spending 
decisions. 
 
The school also apply the protocols of Consistent Financial Reporting (CFR) to inform 
the Governing Body of how budgets are spent year on year.  This is a financial return 
compiled by the Local Authority once year end balances have been established.  The 
CFR return is usually published in the Autumn Term as a retrospective of the 
previous year’s expenditure, and informs the DFE of how we best apply our funding. 
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SCHOOL SECURITY 
 

The school continues to regard security as important.  It is an ongoing issue, which is 
regularly monitored/reviewed as part of our Health and Safety procedures.  
 
We are committed to the school retaining its open, welcoming atmosphere, while 
ensuring the safety of all pupils, staff and buildings. We would therefore appreciate 
it if, when visiting the school, you come to the main reception door and wait to be 
let into the building by the Administrative staff via the intercom system. The entry 
buzzer has a small camera above it, to allow office staff to see who is at the door. We 
would be grateful if you could stand in front of the camera when you press the 
buzzer to assist identification.  
 
Please do not enter the premises by any other entrance. Should you need to come in 
to check for an item of lost property, or see if your child has left something in the 
classroom, we would appreciate it if you could check at reception first to make sure 
it is convenient to do so. 
 

Ô No child will be allowed off the premises without a parent or parents’ 
approved representative coming to reception to sign them out. 

 

Ô We contact parents annually to collect information on their child’s going 
home arrangements. 

 

Ô Children must not leave the premises from the main gate at Sea Road, but 
rather via the two side gates, which open onto Chapman Street. 

 

Ô If a child comes out of school at home time and there is no-one there to 
collect them, they MUST come back into reception to inform the Office Staff. 
We will then take pro-active steps to get in touch with you by checking the 
Contact Sheet. Please re-iterate this procedure with your child, as we do take 
their safety very seriously. 

 

Ô If your child attends an After School Club, please ensure you know the start 
and finish times, and encourage your child to attend for the full duration. 
Please tell us if they cannot attend. 

 
 

SCHOOL CROSSING PATROL  

 

The school usually has  two crossing patrols on Sea Road, morning and afternoon. 
The patrol is situated on the corner of Chapman Street, to assist crossing Sea Road 
which is extremely busy..  

 

We are not able to guarantee that these patrols will be manned all year round, due 
to absences etc. We will however try to pass on any notified changes as soon as we 
are able by sending a note around the classes or a brief letter/text home for 
prolonged periods of absence.  

However, we cannot promise that we can inform you BEFORE the absence occurs. 
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CARS IN CHAPMAN STREET   
 
 

We are always concerned for the safety of our pupils, and especially just before and 
just after the school day due to cars being driven in Chapman Street.  This is a very 
narrow no-through road.  

We can only ask parents to consider the safety of children when deciding where to 
park and would ask, wherever possible, you avoid bringing vehicles into the street 
at key times of the day.  

 

 

COMPLAINTS 
 

We hope to resolve any complaints that parents may have and in most cases we find 
that concerns can be dealt with successfully at an informal level. 
If parents wish to make a formal complaint however, the Governing Body of Fulwell 
Junior School has adopted a policy to provide clear guidance to parents and 
associates of the school of the steps to follow in the event of a complaint. Details of 
the procedure are available in school (in the foyer and school office) and via a link on 
our website.  
There are also established statutory procedures for considering complaints relating 
to issues beyond the school’s remit, e.g Admissions to School, Whistleblowing etc. 
which can also be found in the Complaints Policy. 
 
 

FRIENDS OF FULWELL JUNIOR SCHOOL 

We look forward each year to welcoming new parents, relatives and friends to join 
this supportive group. To date our ‘Friends of Fulwell’ have arranged and supported 
many events raising substantial funds for the school.   We appreciate their continued 
support, and hope many new parents may wish to join them. 

 

 

Annual Easter Egg Competition 
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GOVERNING BOARD 

The members of the Governing Board are elected for a period of 4 years. 
 

What do Governors do? 
 

¶ They appoint staff to the school and are involved in their professional 
development 

¶ They are responsible for the general conduct and curriculum of the school 

¶ They consider cases of pupils who are permanently excluded from the school 

¶ They approve the school’s annual budget plan 

¶ They provide information for parents, the Local Authority and the OFSTED 
inspectors 

¶ They determine what goes on in the school building after hours 

¶ They ensure that all policies, procedures and standards as set out by the LA 
and the DFE are adopted in school. 

 

How do they do it? 
 

1. They meet formally as a full Governing Board at least once per term. At the termly 
meeting, discussion is held regarding information from the Local Education 
Authority. This may be for information, consultation, action or decision. School 
based issues are also considered. 

2. Collectively, the Governors have a wide range of interests, skills and expertise. There 
are a number of committees: Finance and Premises, Personnel and Curriculum and 
Standards are the main ones. They meet as and when required. 

3. Link Governors visit the school as often as they can in term time. They attend 
functions and take as many opportunities as possible to monitor provision and meet 
children and parents. 

4. There are Link Governors attached to subject areas including Maths, English and 
Science, as well as SEND and Inclusion whilst the Chair and Vice Chair are attached to 
Child Protection, Safeguarding and Standards. 

5. If you have anything you would like to say to the Governing Body, they can be 
contacted via the school office. 
 
 

The current Governing Body: 
                                                                                                                                      From: 

Mr M.P. Hartnack Chair of Governors (Co-Opted) (Link)         2004 

Mr P.T. Bevan Vice Chair of Governors (Co-Opted) (Link)  2006 

Cllr. R. Francis LA Governor (Link)        2008 

Mrs C. Almond Co-Opted Governor (Link)   2006 

Mr T. Turner                 Co-Opted Governor (Link)       2010 

Mr B. Middleton Parent Governor (Link)    2016 

Mr P. Speck  Mr P. Speck Staff Governor (Teaching)                                              2015 

Mrs J. Anderson Staff Governor (Non Teaching)       2016 

Mrs L. Hill Co-Opted Governor (Teaching) 2009 

Mrs H. Shepperson Co-Opted Governor (Link) 2016 

Mr B. Young  Parent Governor (Link)          2018 

Mrs R. Sainthouse       Associate Governor (Teaching)       2017 

Mrs M. Bankhead Associate Governor (Teaching)   temporary     2018 
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Music Tuition   
 
 
 
 
In addition, we have two peripatetic teachers who come into school each week to 
provide optional extra-curricular music for violin, keyboard and guitar.  This small 
group tuition takes place in the school day, each session lasting for 20 – 30 minutes.  
The tutors operate a rotational timetable of group sessions from the lunchtime 
period throughout the afternoon session.  They consult with the class teachers to 
ensure that any disruption to curriculum entitlement is minimised. 
 
Teachers know when different pupils will be leaving the classroom for their tuition 
and plan topic work accordingly.  Pupils are then given opportunities to catch up on 
any work missed when they return to the classroom, although it is inevitable that 
some class teaching time is lost.  You should therefore consider the educational 
impact of additional music lessons before deciding whether you would like your child 
to participate. 
 
If your child is interested in pursuing extra curricular tuition, the following 
arrangements apply:  
 

¶ Mr Dave Morris is peripatetic tutor for violin and keyboard and teaches all year 
groups.  Payment arrangements for these lessons are strictly between the tutor 
and the parent and you will be invoiced directly for each term by Mr. Morris, to 
whom all queries should be directed. 

 

¶ Guitar tuition is available for Y5 and Y6 pupils and is delivered by Mr David Smith.  
Payment for these lessons is made direct to the school and invoices will be issued 
at the beginning of each term. 

 
 
Please note: 
 
Keyboards:  lessons will be conducted using school based equipment so your child 
does not need to bring a keyboard to school each week.  It is expected, however, 
that they will possess their own keyboard at home on which to practise. 
 
Violins:  There is a small supply of school owned violins that are available to pupils, 
however it is recommended that you purchase your child’s own instrument which 
they can bring to school for lessons. 
 
Guitars:  The school do not possess guitars so in all instances you would be required 
to provide your child’s instrument. Electric guitars are not accepted as part of the 
tuition – an appropriately-sized acoustic/Spanish guitar would be advisable. 
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PERCENTAGE OF YEAR 6 PUPILS REACHING EXPECTED LEVEL IN KS2 SATS 2017 
 
This table shows the percentage of Year 6 pupils attaining each level in 2017 (cumulative 
distribution), compared to national data (cumulative distribution) for all national 
curriculum core subjects. 
 

N. B. SPAG = English Spelling, Grammar and Punctuation 

 
MISCELLANEOUS INFORMATION 

We receive many queries relating to a whole range of issues, and have tried to provide 
as much information as possible in this brochure to cover the most significant areas. 
There are a few things that remain outside specific categories, and we would like to 
mention them here: 
 

SCHOOL WEBSITE   
Our informative school website provides parents with an additional means of finding 
out about the various aspects of school life, relevant dates for the diary, and current 
topics etc. Also available on the website are numerous school policies including our:- 
Anti Bullying Policy    First Aid & Medication Policy 
Child Protection & Safeguarding Policy Behaviour Policy 
 
From time to time we may upload images onto the site but we will only use 
photographs of your child if you have given us permission.  
The website address is: www.fulwelljunior.co.uk    
Please keep checking for regular updates, usually posted on a Friday. 

 
TEXT MESSAGING SERVICE  We operate a successful 2 way Text Messaging 
service. Parents are invited to provide a ‘primary’ mobile telephone number in order to 
receive general information and short notice updates in the case of adverse weather etc. 
 
MARVELLOUS ME is our recent Parent Communication App which teachers use to share 
important information, quick reminders, and great work!  
 
TWITTER already in the pipeline 

 
AND FINALLY …………   Good communication between home and school is a vital 
element in the success of our partnership and we welcome all parents to take part in 
school life wherever possible.      If there is anything you wish to know that you feel we 
have not covered in this prospectus, please do not hesitate to contact us and we shall do 
our best to address this.  

We look forward to beginning a positive and successful partnership with you and hope 
that we may benefit from your trust and support over the coming years. 

 

SUBJECT 
 

FULWELL JUNIOR SCHOOL 
 

EXPECTED NATIONAL 
STANDARD 

 

Reading 
 

75 % 
 

72 % 
 

Writing (TA) 
 

90 % 
 

76 % 
 

SPAG 
 

67 % 
 

77 % 
 

Maths 
 

78 % 
 

75 % 

http://www.fulwelljunior.co.uk/
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